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FREEDOM TO READ 
FOUNDATION REPORT TO 
COUNCIL 
EDITOR’S NOTE: This report was 
submitted by FTRF President Emily 
Knox and presented on June 23, 2020, 
to ALA Council at the American Library 
Association’s online event, ALA Virtual. 

As president of the Freedom to Read 
Foundation, it is my privilege to 
report on the foundation’s activities 
since the 2020 Midwinter Meeting:

Free Expression in a Time 
of Crisis
In preparing this report on the foun-
dation’s activities this spring, it feels 
like I became president of the Free-
dom to Read Foundation a lifetime 
ago. Our country has been through so 
much since January.

First, we grappled as individu-
als and institutions with the ongoing 
pandemic, and then came the nation-
wide protests following the death of 
George Floyd and the outcry against 
police injustice and racial inequality.

Throughout it all, the Freedom to 
Read Foundation has supported our 
human right to speak out. Without 
our support for protests in the midst 
of stay-at-home orders, municipal 
governments would have gained legal 
authority to suppress the protests that 
came in the wake of the murders of 
Ahmaud Arbery, Breonna Taylor, and 
George Floyd. Our work with our 
allies in the civil liberties community 
have assured that everyone’s voice is 
heard.

It is my strong belief that, in 
a social system steeped in white 
supremacy, patriarchy, homophobia, 
transphobia, and other bigotries, it 
is our right to freedom of expression 
that protects the rights of the mar-
ginalized. We would not be able to 
support #blacklivesmatter without 
freedom of expression; mayors, town 

councils, and boards across the coun-
try would be able to pick and choose 
which statements and actions they feel 
are appropriate, rather than upholding 
equal protection of the laws.

Current Litigation 
This spring, the Freedom to Read 
Foundation added two important free 
expression cases to its docket. Both 
lawsuits address challenging First 
Amendment controversies that could 
compromise the ability of libraries and 
library workers to acquire and make 
available books, images, and other 
materials to meet the information 
needs of their users.

FTRF has signed on to an amicus 
brief filed with the Ohio Supreme 
Court in the case of Gibson Bros. Inc. 
v. Oberlin College, et al. This lawsuit 
was filed by the owners of Gibson’s 
Food Market following a public pro-
test that occurred at Oberlin Col-
lege in November 2016. The family 
that owns the market and bakery sued 
Oberlin College and its Dean of Stu-
dents, alleging that they were defamed 
by a flyer distributed at the protest 
and a resolution passed by the Ober-
lin Student Senate that was posted in 
the college’s student center. A jury has 
found Oberlin College and the Dean 
guilty of defamation after the trial 
court instructed the jury that it could 
find the defendants liable on the basis 
of mere negligence in redistribut-
ing the materials. But Ohio Supreme 
Court precedent states that those who 
redistribute others’ speech may only 
be held liable for defamation if there 
is a showing that the defendants acted 
with actual malice, a standard that 
requires a knowledge of falsity or a 
reckless disregard of the truth.

The case is important for libraries 
and any other entity that redistrib-
utes others’ speech. A legal standard 
for defamation that only requires a 
showing of negligence, rather than 

actual malice, is problematic for librar-
ies and library workers, who are not 
in a position to examine all the books 
and materials they lend to patrons to 
determine if the material is defama-
tory. The brief joined by FTRF urges 
the Ohio Supreme Court to find that a 
defamation claim against an entity that 
distributes others’ speech can succeed 
only if the plaintiff demonstrates actual 
malice on the part of the defendant.

Joining FTRF on the brief is the 
Reporters Committee for Free-
dom of the Press and a large number 
of free expression and civil liberties 
organizations.

FTRF has also joined an amicus 
brief in the case of Bethany Austin v 
State of Illinois. Austin is challenging 
her conviction under an Illinois stat-
ute that criminalizes the nonconsen-
sual dissemination of private sexual 
images. She was charged and tried 
after she sought to contradict her 
ex-fiancé’s account of their breakup 
by including texts and photos sent to 
her phone by her ex-fiancé in a letter 
to family members that included nude 
photos. The ex-fiancé learned about 
her correspondence to her family and 
had her prosecuted under the stat-
ute, which does not require a proof of 
malicious intent.

The Illinois Supreme Court upheld 
her conviction, holding that the stat-
ute was a content-neutral time, place, 
and manner speech restriction only 
subject to intermediate scrutiny, 
instead of strict scrutiny, the stan-
dard that is usually applied to evaluate 
restrictions on speech.

Austin has asked the U.S. Supreme 
Court to review her conviction, on 
the grounds that the statute in ques-
tion is an overly broad content-based 
speech restriction. Her petition for 
certiorari argues that the statute 
broadly criminalizes any sharing of 
private sexual images and does not 
require proof of malicious intent or 
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knowledge that the subject did not 
consent. FTRF has joined with a 
number of free expression groups to 
file an amicus brief in support of Aus-
tin’s petition, on the grounds that 
the Illinois Supreme Court errone-
ously held that the law is not a con-
tent-based restriction on speech sub-
ject to strict scrutiny. While FTRF, 
without question, supports laws that 
punish individuals who deliberately 
harass or intimidate another person 
by publishing their intimate pho-
tos without consent, it opposes those 
laws that are written so broadly that 
they can be used to prosecute librari-
ans, booksellers, publishers, and others 
for the distribution of images that are 
newsworthy or educational, such as 
the image of “Napalm Girl,” from the 
Vietnam War.

Finally, I am pleased to report a 
partial victory in the ongoing lawsuit 
PEN American Center v. Trump, which 
seeks to protect journalists from retal-
iation by President Trump or those 
government officers who work for 
him whenever they publish or speak 
speech critical of Trump or his admin-
istration. FTRF was deeply concerned 
when the government filed a motion 
to dismiss the lawsuit, alleging that 
PEN America did not have associa-
tional or organizational standing to 
bring the lawsuit, as FTRF itself relies 
on its associational or organizational 
standing to file lawsuits challeng-
ing First Amendment violations on 
behalf of its members. For this rea-
son, FTRF signed an amicus brief that 
argued that PEN America had plau-
sibly alleged an injury-in-fact suffi-
cient to demonstrate organizational 
standing that would allow PEN to 
pursue legal action against the current 
administration. On March 25, the trial 
court ruled that PEN America could 
move forward with two of its claims 
related to the administration’s attempt 
to deny press credentials and security 

clearances to journalists critical of the 
administration. We will continue to 
monitor this important lawsuit.

First Amendment and Free 
Expression Advocacy 
This past spring, FTRF joined a num-
ber of advocacy efforts that sought to 
vindicate or protect fundamental First 
Amendment rights and intellectual 
freedoms. These efforts ranged from 
comments submitted to the Depart-
ment of Education in response to a 
proposed rulemaking regulating free 
speech on college and university cam-
puses, to a joint letter protesting the 
removal of several classic novels from 
the high school English curriculum 
of the Matanuska-Susitna Borough 
School District in Alaska.

Most recently, FTRF joined with 
free expression and civil liberties allies 
to ask for the elimination of fees and 
charges for e-books in prisons during 
the pandemic; to defend the right to 
protest during the pandemic; and to 
protest a website’s decision to remove 
a political cartoon critical of Donald 
Trump after the Trump Re-Election 
Campaign incorrectly claimed that 
the cartoon infringed upon its trade-
marks in the phrase “Make America 
Great Again.”

We have also joined with our part-
ners at the National Coalition Against 
Censorship and 48 other free expres-
sion and civil liberties groups to issue 
a statement urging protection of jour-
nalists who are under attack as they 
cover the national protest against 
police violence and racial inequality:

A free press is essential at a moment 
like this. Americans need to see what 
is happening in their streets. They 
want to know why people are pro-
testing. Journalists must be free to 
report so the rest of us can feel the 
pain and anger of people who are 
tired of injustice. We strongly urge 

public officials to do everything in 
their power to protect journalists and 
demonstrators, including punishing 
police officers who have willfully 
violated First Amendment rights. 
Democracy depends on it.

The Judith F. Krug 
Memorial Fund
Established by the family, friends, 
and colleagues of Judith F. Krug, the 
Judith F. Krug Memorial Fund sup-
ports projects and programs that carry 
on Judith’s mission to educate both 
librarians and the public about the 
First Amendment and the importance 
of defending the right to read and 
speak freely.

Banned Books Week 
Grants
A major initiative of the Krug Fund 
is its support for local Banned Books 
Week celebrations in schools and 
libraries across the country. Each 
spring, the Krug Fund awards five to 
seven Banned Book Week grants that 
provide financial support and guidance 
to libraries, schools, and community 
organizations planning Banned Books 
Week celebrations. These grants assist 
libraries and schools that would oth-
erwise not have the resources to do 
Banned Book Week events. The 2020 
grantees will be announced in late 
June 2020. To learn about the 2020 
grantees, please visit the FTRF web-
site at www.ftrf.org/?Krug_BBW.

LIS and Professional 
Education
The Krug Fund continues to suc-
cessfully partner with the Univer-
sity of Illinois’ School of Informa-
tion Science and the San Jose State 
University School of Information 
to support dedicated coursework on 
intellectual freedom in libraries. Pro-
fessor Emily Knox teaches “Intellec-
tual Freedom and Censorship” at the 

http://www.ftrf.org/?Krug_BBW
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University of Illinois while Professors 
Beth Wrenn-Estes and Carrie Gard-
ner teach courses on intellectual free-
dom for San Jose State. We thank the 
University of Illinois and San Jose 
State University for partnering with 
the Freedom to Read Foundation 
to assure that high-quality intellec-
tual freedom curricula and training 
remains available to LIS students pre-
paring for their professional careers. 
We thank FTRF educational con-
sultant Joyce Hagen-McIntosh for 
her dedicated support for the course 
instructors and the students enrolled 
in these classes.

The Krug Fund also awards schol-
arships to students wishing to attend 
the courses provided by the Univer-
sity of Illinois and San Jose State. The 
2020 scholarship recipients will be 
announced in late June. Information 
about the grantees will be available on 
the FTRF website.

Continuing Professional 
Education 
This spring, the FTRF Education 
Committee offered four continuing 
education webinars for FTRF mem-
bers and library workers interested in 
enhancing their knowledge of intel-
lectual freedom and First Amendment 
principles. The four webinars were 
created to respond to library workers’ 
need for engaging and relevant online 
professional education opportunities 
during the COVID-19 pandemic.

All webinars were complimentary 
for FTRF members and offered at a 
nominal fee to individuals and groups. 
The four webinars addressed diverse 
topics related to access, privacy, and 
intellectual freedom and were mod-
erated by FTRF educational consul-
tant Joyce Hagen-McIntosh. They 
included:

	● “Reaching Students When Access 
to Technology is Out of Reach,” 

with Angela Branyon, Assistant 
Professor at the University of West 
Georgia, Carrollton, GA; Bob 
Bocher, State E-rate and Broad-
band Support Team, Wisconsin 
Department of Public Instruction; 
and Erin Hollingsworth, District 
Librarian, North Slope Borough 
School District, Utqiaġvik, Alaska

	● “Intellectual Freedom and the 
Law: Social Media, First Amend-
ment Audits, and the Library as 
a Public Forum,” with Theresa 
Chmara, General Counsel for the 
Freedom to Read Foundation

	● “The Challenge of Challenges: 
Strategies for Protecting Inclu-
sion and Silencing Censors,” with 
Martha Hickson, Librarian, North 
Hunterdon High School, An-
nandale, NJ and Leslie Edwards, 
Librarian, Voorhees High School, 
Glen Gardner, NJ

	● “The Shifting Landscape of 
Challenges,” with Valerie Nye, 
Library Director at the Santa Fe 
Community College; James Allen 
Davis, Adult Services Librarian for 
the Central Branch of the Denver 
Public Library; Rhiannon Sorrell 
(Diné), Instruction and Digital 
Services Librarian at Diné College 
in Tsaile, Arizona; and Jennifer 
Stickles, Library Manager of the 
Salamanca (NY) Public Library

Gordon A. Conable 
Conference Scholarships
The Conable Conference Scholarship 
honors the memory of Gordon Con-
able, a past president of the Freedom 
to Read Foundation, an ALA Coun-
cilor, and a tireless champion of intel-
lectual freedom. The Conable Schol-
arship provides financial assistance to 
a new librarian or library student who 
shows a particular interest in intellec-
tual freedom and wishes to attend the 
ALA Annual Conference. This year, 
we are pleased to be able to offer two 

scholarships, one for a LIS student and 
a second for a library worker who is in 
the early stages of their career. Due to 
the disruption caused by the COVID-
19 pandemic, the scholarship will pay 
for each recipient’s registration for the 
ALA Virtual Annual Event and pro-
vide sufficient financial assistance to 
each recipient so that they can attend 
the ALA Midwinter Meeting in Indi-
anapolis. The 2020 recipients will be 
announced in late June. Information 
about the scholarship recipients will 
be available on the FTRF website.

Mentoring was an important 
undertaking for Gordon, and the 
FTRF Board of Trustees is pleased to 
be able to honor his memory through 
this significant work. If you would 
like to donate to the Conable Scholar-
ship, please visit the FTRF website at 
www.ftrf.org.

2020 Roll of Honor Award 
Recipient Kelley L. Allen
I am pleased to announce that the 
2020 FTRF Roll of Honor Award 
recipient is Kelley L. Allen, Director 
of Books at the gaming site Humble-
Bundle.com, based out of San Fran-
cisco. Humble Bundle is a new busi-
ness model in which customers pay 
what they want for digital content 
with a portion of their payments ear-
marked for charity. To date, compa-
ny-wide, Humble has raised over $160 
million for charity since their launch 
in 2010. As Director of Humble 
Books, Allen has launched hundreds 
of promotions with dozens of book 
and comics publishers, raising over 
$10 million for charity in the process. 
In 2019 Kelley hosted a highly suc-
cessful Humble Books fundraiser on 
behalf of the Freedom to Read Foun-
dation and helped raise a significant 
amount of money for the foundation.

Before her tenure at Humble 
Books, Kelley worked extensively 
in the field of e-books and book 

http://www.ftrf.org/
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publishing. She has worked as the 
Director of New Media at Random 
House and as Director of Acquisition 
for the Sony eBook store. She holds 
her M.S. in Publishing from Pace 
University.

The FTRF Roll of Honor was 
established in 1987 to recognize and 
honor individuals who have contrib-
uted substantially to the foundation 
through adherence to its principles 
and/or substantial monetary support. 
For more information about the Roll 
of Honor and other FTRF grants, 
awards, and scholarships, visit ftrf.org.

FTRF Membership
The work of the foundation continues 
even in the midst of social change. If 
you are not currently a member, I ask 
you to join us in our work to protect 
and defend the First Amendment to 
the Constitution and support the right 
of libraries to collect—and individuals 
to access—information.

I encourage all ALA Councilors 
and all ALA members to join me in 
becoming a personal member of the 
Freedom to Read Foundation. I also 
ask that you invite your institution 
or organization to join FTRF as an 
organizational member. Please send a 
check ($50+ for personal members, 
$100+ for organizations, $35 for new 
professionals and $10+ for students) 
to:

Freedom to Read Foundation
225 N. Michigan Ave., Suite 1300
Chicago, Illinois 60601

Alternatively, you can join or renew 
your membership by calling (800) 
545-2433, ext. 4226, or online at 
www.ftrf.org.

Respectfully submitted, 
Emily Knox
President, Freedom to Read 
Foundation

INTELLECTUAL FREEDOM 
COMMITTEE REPORT TO 
COUNCIL 
EDITOR’S NOTE: This report was 
presented by Julia Warga, chair of the 
American Library Association’s Intellectual 
Freedom Committee, on June 23, 2020, 
to ALA Council at the American Library 
Association’s online event, ALA Virtual. 
Warga was joined by Andrew Harant, 
chair of the American Library Associa-
tion’s Committee on Professional Ethics, 
to co-present the letter addressing Forward 
Together recommendations.

The ALA Intellectual Freedom 
Committee (IFC) is pleased to present 
this update of its activities.

Information 
Standing Committee 
Recommendation for 
Forward Together 
Proposal
Members of the Committee on Pro-
fessional Ethics, Intellectual Freedom 
Committee, and Intellectual Free-
dom Round Table have expressed 
concern about the lack of a standing 
committee to address issues and topics 
of importance involving professional 
ethics, intellectual freedom, and pri-
vacy in the Forward Together rec-
ommendations. On May 28, COPE 
Chair Andrew Harant and IFC Chair 
Julia Warga sent a letter to ALA lead-
ership that respectfully proposes the 
addition of a seventh standing com-
mittee to the Forward Together rec-
ommendations: Professional Values. 
The Professional Values Standing 
Committee would be the arm of the 
new ALA leadership structure that 
would focus on intellectual freedom, 
professional ethics, and privacy. It 
would combine the work of the Intel-
lectual Freedom Committee, Com-
mittee on Professional Ethics, and IFC 
Privacy Subcommittee, and it would 
align with ALA’s Office for Intellec-
tual Freedom.

The letter, which outlines these 
concerns and the need for a Profes-
sional Values Standing Committee, 
is included in this report as an infor-
mation item. It was approved by both 
COPE and IFC. [See page 34.]

Guidelines for Reopening 
Libraries During the 
COVID-19 Pandemic
Can public libraries require staff or 
patrons to wear masks if they wish to 
enter the building? Can public librar-
ies require temperature or health sta-
tus checks? As public libraries make 
plans to reopen, they must consider 
how best to balance the safety of staff 
and patrons with the mission of pro-
viding the community with access 
to the resources traditionally offered 
by the library. The IFC has approved 
a set of guidelines that offer next 
steps, guidance, and answers to fre-
quently asked questions. “Guidelines 
for Reopening Libraries During the 
COVID 19 Pandemic” is included in 
this report as an information item. 
[See page 35.]

Merritt Fund
The LeRoy C. Merritt Humanitar-
ian Fund was established in 1970 as a 
special trust in memory of Dr. LeRoy 
C. Merritt. It is devoted to the sup-
port, maintenance, medical care, and 
welfare of librarians who, in the trust-
ees’ opinion, are denied employment 
rights or discriminated against on the 
basis of gender, sexual orientation, 
race, color, creed, religion, age, dis-
ability, or place of national origin, or 
denied employment rights because of 
defense of intellectual freedom.

The year 2020 marks the 50th 
anniversary of the founding of the 
Merritt Fund. Due to ALA’s deci-
sion to make Annual a virtual event, 
the Merritt Fund trustees and the 
IFRT Merritt Fund Support Com-
mittee have decided to celebrate this 

http://www.ftrf.org/


J O U R N A L  O F  I N T E L L E C T U A L  F R E E D O M  A N D  P R I V A C Y  _  S P R I N G / S U M M E R  2 0 2 0 3 2

U P D A T E S  _  N E W S

milestone at ALA’s Indianapolis Mid-
winter event.

IFC Privacy Subcommittee
The IFC Privacy Subcommittee con-
tinues to raise concerns, answer ques-
tions, and create resources addressing 
privacy in the pandemic, as well as 
continues its efforts in developing pri-
vacy guidelines for vendors.

On May 8, the Privacy Subcom-
mittee hosted the webinar “Pro-
tecting Privacy in a Pandemic: A 
Town Hall for Library and Infor-
mation Workers.” Privacy Subcom-
mittee Chair Erin Berman, member 
Bill Marden, and Michelle Gibeault 
(Chair of Instruction and Librarian for 
Humanities at Tulane University and 
co-convener of the Digital Library 
Federation’s Privacy and Ethics in 
Technology [PET] working group) 
highlighted best practices regarding 
video platforms, data collection, and 
vendor relations. The webinar wel-
comed more than 800 registrants and 
500 attendees, with a lively Q&A. 
The webinar recording is available on 
the OIF YouTube channel. Resources 
from the webinar as well as additional 
tools were compiled in a resource 
guide published on ChoosePrivacyEv-
eryDay.org.

The Choose Privacy Every Day 
blog has been a resource for library 
workers and educators, and has pub-
lished posts on calling and medical 
screening during a pandemic, virtual 
programming, contact tracing and 
Zoom privacy. The Privacy Subcom-
mittee is also recruiting its first team 
of bloggers to offer library workers 
current perspectives and advice about 
privacy issues.

The subcommittee continues to 
work on several resources and proj-
ects. The Intellectual Freedom Com-
mittee and its Privacy Subcommittee 
have reached out to vendors to join 
the Working Group to Align Vendor 

Privacy Policies with ALA Policies 
and Ethics, which was approved in a 
resolution at the 2020 ALA Midwin-
ter Meeting. Subcommittee members 
are also crafting checklists about ven-
dors and assistive technology that will 
complement the guidelines published 
on the ALA website. The subcommit-
tee anticipates to update ALA on its 
findings and progress during the 2021 
Midwinter Meeting.

The subcommittee also created 
“Guidelines on Contact Tracing, 
Health Checks, and Library Users’ 
Privacy” to assist libraries in main-
taining user privacy as they face new 
challenges in upholding library work-
ers’ commitment to not monitor, 
track, or profile an individual’s library 
use beyond libraries’ operational 
needs. The IFC voted to approve the 
guidelines, and they are included in 
this report as an information item. 
[See page 38.]

Censorship and Recent 
Challenges 
The Office for Intellectual Freedom 
monitors censorship, state and fed-
eral legislation, and privacy concerns. 
OIF also provides confidential support 
during challenges to library materi-
als and services. Censorship doesn’t 
stop during a pandemic, as illustrated 
by the Matanuska-Susitna Borough 
School District (AK) School Board’s 
vote to remove five titles from the 
English curriculum, which was later 
rescinded. From January 1 - May 29, 
2020, OIF has tracked 61 unique cases 
to 105 books, including to Lily and 
Dunkin (FL) and 10,000 Dresses (WI).

Initiatives
Top 10 Most Challenged Books 
and Banned Books Week
On April 20 during National Library 
Week, the Office for Intellectual 
Freedom published the Top 10 Most 
Challenged Books of 2019. Listed 

below, the list indicates that 8 of the 
10 titles were challenged because of 
LGBTQIA+ content:

1. George by Alex Gino
Reasons: challenged, banned, 
restricted, and hidden to avoid 
controversy; for LGBTQIA+ 
content and a transgender charac-
ter; because schools and libraries 
should not “put books in a child’s 
hand that require discussion”; for 
sexual references; and for con-
flicting with a religious viewpoint 
and “traditional family structure”

2. Beyond Magenta: Transgen-
der Teens Speak Out by Susan 
Kuklin
Reasons: challenged for 
LGBTQIA+ content, for “its 
effect on any young people who 
would read it,” and for concerns 
that it was sexually explicit and 
biased

3. A Day in the Life of Marlon 
Bundo by Jill Twiss, illustrated 
by EG Keller
Reasons: Challenged and van-
dalized for LGBTQIA+ content 
and political viewpoints, for con-
cerns that it is “designed to pol-
lute the morals of its readers,” 
and for not including a content 
warning

4. Sex is a Funny Word by Cory 
Silverberg, illustrated by 
Fiona Smyth
Reasons: Challenged, banned, 
and relocated for LGBTQIA+ 
content; for discussing gender 
identity and sex education; and 
for concerns that the title and 
illustrations were “inappropriate”

5. Prince & Knight by Daniel 
Haack, illustrated by Stevie 
Lewis
Reasons: Challenged and 
restricted for featuring a gay mar-
riage and LGBTQIA+ content; 
for being “a deliberate attempt 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YudBaAUe6WY
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/protecting-privacy-in-a-pandemic-resource-guide/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/protecting-privacy-in-a-pandemic-resource-guide/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/calling-users-in-a-pandemic-best-practices-to-protect-privacy/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/when-libraries-become-medical-screeners-user-health-data-and-library-privacy/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/when-libraries-become-medical-screeners-user-health-data-and-library-privacy/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/virtual-programming-and-patron-privacy/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/virtual-programming-and-patron-privacy/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/the-privacy-perils-of-contact-tracing-in-libraries/
https://chooseprivacyeveryday.org/to-zoom-or-not-to-zoom/
https://www.wptv.com/news/region-c-palm-beach-county/wellington/approved-school-book-sparks-controversy-with-parents
https://www.wptv.com/news/region-c-palm-beach-county/wellington/approved-school-book-sparks-controversy-with-parents
https://www.wiscnews.com/columbusjournal/news/local/parents-push-to-remove-book-from-columbus-elementary-school-library/article_3f83eeb1-e4b5-504e-9ef0-e09f1e5eb444.html
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to indoctrinate young children” 
with the potential to cause con-
fusion, curiosity, and gender dys-
phoria; and for conflicting with a 
religious viewpoint

6. I Am Jazz by Jessica Herthel 
and Jazz Jennings, illustrated 
by Shelagh McNicholas
Reasons: Challenged and relo-
cated for LGBTQIA+ content, 
for a transgender character, and 
for confronting a topic that is 
“sensitive, controversial, and 
politically charged”

7. The Handmaid’s Tale by Mar-
garet Atwood
Reasons: Banned and challenged 
for profanity and for “vulgarity 
and sexual overtones”

8. Drama written and illustrated 
by Raina Telgemeier
Reasons: Challenged for 
LGBTQIA+ content and for con-
cerns that it goes against “family 
values/morals”

9. Harry Potter series by J. K. 
Rowling
Reasons: Banned and forbidden 
from discussion for referring to 
magic and witchcraft, for con-
taining actual curses and spells, 
and for characters that use “nefar-
ious means” to attain goals

10. And Tango Makes Three by Peter 
Parnell and Justin Richardson, 
illustrated by Henry Cole
Reason: Challenged and relo-
cated for LGBTQIA+ content

OIF coordinated with the Banned 
Books Week Coalition to release the 
theme of Banned Books Week 2020: 
“Censorship is a Dead End. Find Your 
Freedom to Read.” The IFC pro-
vided helpful feedback on designs 
and taglines during the production of 
the theme. Posters, bookmarks, and 
bracelets are available on the ALA 
Store. T-shirts are also available on 
the ALA Gift Shop.

IFC Resolution, Guidelines, 
and Working Groups
“Resolution Condemning Police 
Violence Against BIPOC, Pro-
testers, and Journalists”
We are deeply saddened by the deaths 
of George Floyd, Breonna Taylor, 
Tony McDade, Ahmaud Arbery, and 
far too many other People of Color 
who have been killed as a result of 
police brutality and systemic racism. 
We recognize “that institutionalized 
inequities based on race are embedded 
into our society and are reinforced 
through social institutions” (ALA Pol-
icy B.3.2 Combating Racism) and we 
condemn the systemic racism and vio-
lence that Black people, Indigenous 
people, and People of Color experi-
ence on a daily basis in our inequita-
ble society. We condemn the violence 
that protesters and journalists across 
the country are facing while exercis-
ing their First Amendment rights.

“Resolution Condemning Police 
Violence Against BIPOC, Protest-
ers, and Journalists,” written and 
voted on by the IFC, calls upon ALA 
members to support initiatives to end 
police violence against Black people, 
to combat the systemic racism that 
infects our society, and to speak out 
against all attempts to restrict First 
Amendment rights; calls upon fed-
eral, state, and local governments to 
uphold, preserve, and respect the con-
stitutional rights of protestors, of jour-
nalists, and of all people who want to 
make their voices heard and to share 
their words and ideas with the rest 
of the world and future generations; 
and directs ALA staff to expeditiously 
publish and distribute this resolution 
to all ALA members through appro-
priate channels of communication.

“Resolution Condemning Police 
Violence Against BIPOC, Protest-
ers, and Journalists” is included in this 
report as an action item. [See page 39.]

Video Surveillance in Libraries 
Guidelines
As ALA does not have specific guide-
lines, interpretations, or policies 
addressing best practices in the use 
of video surveillance in libraries, an 
IFC working group was charged with 
investigating and addressing concerns 
about general surveillance in libraries, 
including the use of video to record 
users and their activities in the library. 
The working group developed guide-
lines for reviewing policies addressing 
different forms of video surveillance. 
The guidelines are divided into sec-
tions, such as security cameras, public 
records, users filming in the library, 
and training for library workers. The 
committee voted to approve “Video 
Surveillance in the Library Guide-
lines,” and the resource is included 
in this report as an information item. 
[See page 39.]

Upcoming Webinars
The Intellectual Freedom Committee 
and United for Libraries have part-
nered to host the webinar “Vendor 
Negotiation That Supports Patron 
Privacy and Intellectual Freedom” on 
June 18. Moderated by IFC member 
Holly Eberle, the speakers are Privacy 
Subcommittee Chair Erin Berman, 
Privacy Subcommittee member Bill 
Marden, and Privacy Subcommit-
tee member and United for Libraries 
board member Amandeep Kochar.

Continuing Working Groups
IFC continues to respond to threats to 
intellectual freedom, and update and 
revise resources to offer guidance to 
library workers.

The IFC Facial Recognition 
Working Group is currently review-
ing and coding responses from a sur-
vey that was distributed to the library 
community about facial recogni-
tion. The working group is plan-
ning to develop a resolution and/
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or other resources for libraries that 
identify areas of concern related to 
facial recognition software. Another 
IFC working group is updating the 
Q&A “Access to Digital Informa-
tion, Services and Networks,” last 
revised in 2010. The committee is also 
reviewing “Libraries and the Internet 
Toolkit.”

Thank You to Outgoing 
Members and Welcome to 
New Members
The IFC would like to thank out-
going IFC members Helen Adams, 
Shenise McGhee, Cecelia Parks, Kim 
Patton, John Spears, and Geoff Dick-
inson for their diligent work and 
advocacy. The committee would also 
like to thank IFC Chair Julia Warga 
for her leadership, thoughtfulness and 
energy that has driven the commit-
tee’s work, including interpretations, 
guidelines, program proposals, and 
resolutions.

The committee is looking forward 
to working with incoming members 
Glen J. Benedict, Peter Coyl, Leslie-
diana Jones, and Sophia Sotilleo, and 
incoming and returning chair Martin 
Garnar.

Action Items 
The Intellectual Freedom Committee 
moves the adoption of the following 
action item:

CD # 19.9 “Resolution Con-
demning Police Violence Against 
BIPOC, Protesters, and Journalists”

In closing, the Intellectual Free-
dom Committee thanks the divi-
sion and chapter intellectual freedom 
committees, the Intellectual Free-
dom Round Table, the unit liaisons, 
and the OIF staff for their commit-
ment, assistance, and hard work.

Respectfully Submitted,
ALA Intellectual Freedom Committee
Julia Warga, IFC chair 

Helen Ruth Adams 
Jim DelRosso
M. Teresa Doherty 
Holly Melissa Eberle 
Steven Greechie 
Dana Hettich 
Shenise L. McGhee 
Cecelia L. Parks
Kimberly Anne Patton 
John Spears
Geoff Dickinson, Committee 
Associate 
Lisa Mandina, Committee Associate

COMMITTEE ON 
PROFESSIONAL ETHICS 
AND INTELLECTUAL 
FREEDOM COMMITTEE’S 
LETTER ADDRESSING 
FORWARD TOGETHER 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
May 14, 2020 
ALA Committee on Organization
Chair, James G. Neal

Dear Chairperson Neal and mem-
bers of ALA’s Committee on 
Organization:

We are writing to express concern 
about the lack of a standing com-
mittee to address issues and topics of 
importance involving professional 
ethics, intellectual freedom, and pri-
vacy in the Forward Together recom-
mendations. As we understand it, the 
Forward Together proposal is now 
being reviewed by the Committee on 
Organization (COO), as the Steering 
Committee on Organizational Effec-
tiveness (SCOE) has finished its work 
with its final report.

At the outset of this tremendous 
and complex task, SCOE was charged, 
in part, to “embrace the Association’s 
core values.” In the proposed new 
leadership structure for ALA, there 
is not a clear and discernible path to 
ensure that core professional library 
values, such as Intellectual Freedom, 
Professional Ethics, and Privacy, have 

a consistent voice and seat at the table 
in order to inform the association’s 
mission and practice. Many members 
of the Committee on Professional 
Ethics, Intellectual Freedom Com-
mittee and its Privacy Subcommit-
tee, and Intellectual Freedom Round 
Table have expressed concerns that 
such a decision suggests that profes-
sional values are no longer viewed as 
a core value or core function of the 
Association or the library profession.

We respectfully propose the addi-
tion of a seventh standing committee 
to the Forward Together recommen-
dations—Professional Values. The 
Professional Values Standing Com-
mittee would be the arm of the new 
ALA leadership structure that would 
focus on Intellectual Freedom, Pro-
fessional Ethics, and Privacy. It would 
combine the work of the Intellectual 
Freedom Committee, Committee on 
Professional Ethics, and IFC Privacy 
Subcommittee and align with ALA’s 
Office for Intellectual Freedom.

The work these committees do is 
important. They monitor and respond 
to ongoing intellectual freedom and 
privacy developments in libraries, 
including technology, politics, leg-
islation, and social trends. They also 
ensure that the association’s statements 
concerning intellectual freedom, pri-
vacy, and ethics remain current and 
responsive to the needs of the pro-
fession. For example, within the past 
year, the Library Bill of Rights, one of 
our profession’s most important state-
ments of our core values, was amended 
to include a new article that codifies 
Privacy as a core right. ALA’s Code 
of Ethics was also re-evaluated, a reg-
ular practice that ensures our values 
remain grounded in the experiences 
of libraries and library workers. The 
Forward Together leadership struc-
ture gives no clear direction of how 
this work would get done or who will 
be charged with the responsibility for 



J O U R N A L  O F  I N T E L L E C T U A L  F R E E D O M  A N D  P R I V A C Y  _  S P R I N G / S U M M E R  2 0 2 0 3 5

U P D A T E S  _  N E W S

these foundational documents, along 
with their various interpretations and 
accompanying documents, that guide 
the practices of library workers.

Hot-button issues for libraries 
that generate media attention and 
social media debates seem more often 
than not to involve intellectual free-
dom issues. Recent examples include 
anti-transgender rights groups using 
public library meeting rooms, con-
troversies involving drag queen story-
times, facial recognition technology 
being implemented in schools, and 
legislation designed to impair library 
workers’ ability to develop diverse 
collections and allow the censorship of 
library collections and programs. For 
ALA leadership to best be prepared to 
mobilize and respond to such issues 
effectively, there should be a stand-
ing committee to ensure expertise in 
intellectual freedom issues within the 
ALA leadership structure.

We recognize the need for change 
in ALA governance structure and 
appreciate the amount of time, energy, 
and thought that SCOE has put into 
its recommendations and that COO is 
currently undertaking. Aligning ALA 
structures and reducing the financial 
footprint will allow leaders to imple-
ment a vision for a reimagined associ-
ation as outlined in the Code of Ethics 
of the American Library Association 
to “strive for excellence in the pro-
fession by maintaining and enhanc-
ing our own knowledge and skills, by 
encouraging the professional devel-
opment of co-workers, and by foster-
ing the aspirations of potential mem-
bers of the profession.” As we move 
forward together through this pro-
cess, we must also endeavor to “treat 
co-workers and other colleagues with 
respect, fairness, and good faith.” It 
is within this spirit that we make this 
proposal to ensure that intellectual 
freedom, privacy, and ethics remain a 
vital part of ALA and our profession.

Thank you for all of your hard 
work and efforts, and for considering 
our proposal.

Sincerely,

Andrew Harant
Chair, Committee on Professional 
Ethics

Julia Warga
Chair, Intellectual Freedom 
Committee

Cc: Wanda Brown, ALA President; 
Julius Jefferson, ALA President-Elect; 
Patty Wong, incoming ALA Presi-
dent-Elect; Tracie Hall, ALA Execu-
tive Director

ALA Executive Board

ALA Committee on Professional 
Ethics 

ALA Intellectual Freedom Committee 

GUIDELINES FOR 
REOPENING LIBRARIES 
DURING THE COVID-19 
PANDEMIC
by Theresa Chmara, J.D.
As public libraries make plans to phase 
in reopening during the COVID-19 
pandemic, they must consider how 
best to balance the safety of staff and 
patrons with the mission of provid-
ing the community with access to the 
resources traditionally offered by the 
library. In drafting plans to phase in 
reopening and policies to govern use 
of the library during these unprece-
dented times, public libraries should 
take the following steps:

	● Consult with legal counsel re-
garding both reopening plans and 
policies to govern staff and patron 
access to and use of the facility.

	● Review federal, state and local 

laws that may impact plans and 
policies, including but not limited 
to relevant Executive Orders, State 
Privacy and Confidentiality laws 
and local municipal directives re-
garding access to public buildings. 
Check for frequent updates as 
policies may need to be adjusted 
in response to new information 
about COVID-19 and its spread.

	● Review agency guidelines, includ-
ing but not limited to local health 
offices, Centers for Disease Control 
(CDC) guidance on maintaining 
sanitary conditions and safe spaces, 
Equal Employment Opportunity 
Commission (EEOC) guidance on 
employment issues and the Occu-
pational Safety and Health Ad-
ministration (OSHA) guidance on 
protecting employees in workplac-
es. Check for frequent updates as 
policies may need to be adjusted in 
response to new information about 
COVID-19 and its spread.

	● Consult the American Library As-
sociation Bill of Rights and Policy 
Guidelines for specific guidance 
on how to balance the interests 
of safety for staff and patrons with 
the need to maintain the privacy 
rights of employees and commu-
nity members utilizing the library 
and its resources.

	● Be certain that all policies are 
reasonable and necessary for the 
safety of staff and members of the 
community.

	● Document why certain policies 
are deemed reasonable and nec-
essary.

	● Draft policies that can be applied 
objectively by staff and provide 
staff training on how to enforce 
the policies.

	● Enforce policies consistently.
	● To the extent that policies deny 
access to the facility or library re-
sources, provide an appeal proce-
dure for review of the denial.
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Frequently Asked 
Questions
1. Can policies concerning patron 
access be based on protecting 
staff health and wellness?
As an employer, a public library has 
an obligation to protect the health and 
safety of its staff. OSHA provides gen-
eral guidance and recommendations 
on how to protect workers during the 
COVID-19 crisis. Courts have held 
that patrons have a First Amendment 
right to access the library because the 
right to receive information is a cor-
ollary to the right to speak. How-
ever, the library also has the right to 
establish reasonable rules governing 
library use. Maintaining a safe envi-
ronment for staff and patrons would 
be considered reasonable and neces-
sary. For example, one court upheld 
the right of a public library to require 
that patrons wear shoes because the 
library could document through inci-
dent reports that the floors sometimes 
contained glass and other danger-
ous materials that could pose a health 
and safety risk. See Neinast v. Board 
of Trustees, 190 F.2d 1040 (S.D. Ohio 
2002), aff’d, 346 F.3d 585 (6th Cir. 
2003). In drafting any policy that 
would restrict access to patrons, the 
public library must consider whether 
it can justify the rule as reasonable and 
necessary for that particular library. 
What will be considered reasonable 
and necessary in one library may not 
be considered reasonable or neces-
sary for another library. Public librar-
ies should also note that content neu-
tral and reasonable time, place and 
manner restrictions may be imposed 
for the purpose of maintaining a safe 
environment. Thus, for example, a 
public library could impose a require-
ment that only a limited number of 
patrons can access the library at any 
one time and that patrons can only be 
in the library for a set period of time 
to maintain safety. As always, those 

rules must be enforced consistently. 
Look to guidance from local health 
officials and the CDC to determine 
how to set reasonable time, place and 
manner restrictions.

2. Can public libraries require 
temperature or health status 
checks before staff or patrons 
enter the building?
Although temperature and other 
health status checks generally would 
be considered medical tests and thus 
be impermissible in an employment 
situation, the EEOC has issued guid-
ance that allows such tests during 
the COVID-19 pandemic. As most 
libraries will not be considered cov-
ered entities under the Health Insur-
ance Portability and Accountability 
Act (HIPAA), libraries should also 
consult the AMA Privacy Principles 
if they are required to do tempera-
ture checks or otherwise determine 
that such a requirement is necessary. 
Although the EEOC guidance does 
permit employers to retain tempera-
ture check and other medical infor-
mation in files that are separate from 
employee personnel files, libraries 
should consider whether there is a 
legal requirement in their jurisdiction 
to retain such information or there 
is a need for such information to be 
retained before implementing a pol-
icy of retention. As a best practice, 
libraries should only retain documents 
with personally identifiable informa-
tion when required by law or other-
wise necessary to allow the library 
to manage the use of library services 
and resources. If libraries retain such 
information, it is critical that any 
medical information from tempera-
ture or other health status checks must 
be kept confidential. In order to comply 
with employment laws, public librar-
ies should conduct any temperature 
and other health status checks on staff 
in a private manner. There is no clear 

guidance at this time regarding health 
status checks of patrons. In consider-
ing whether to require such checks, 
the library should consult federal, 
state and local laws, as well as local 
health official and CDC guidance on 
whether to institute such procedures. 
There may be a law in place that per-
mits such checks. Guidance from the 
CDC or local health officials might 
encourage such practices for all public 
buildings. In that case, a library might 
be able to justify such an imposition 
on access as reasonable and neces-
sary to maintain the safety of staff and 
patrons. Before instituting procedures 
to check temperatures or otherwise 
collect medical information, librar-
ies should consider the use of medical 
personnel to conduct such procedures 
and should determine whether any 
state or local law requires use of medi-
cal personnel for such procedures.

3. Can public libraries require 
staff or patrons to wear masks if 
they wish to enter the building?
In each particular setting and physi-
cal space, the public library must con-
sider whether a mask requirement is 
reasonable and necessary to maintain 
safety. The CDC recommends the 
use of facial masks where other pro-
cedures, such as social distancing or 
partitioning of spaces is not feasible. 
In considering whether to require 
staff and patrons to wear masks, the 
library should consult federal, state 
and local laws, as well as guidance 
from local health officials and the 
CDC on whether to institute such a 
requirement. There may be a state or 
local law in place that requires masks. 
Guidance from local health officials 
or the CDC might encourage use of 
masks for all public buildings once a 
community has moved to a reopening 
phase. In that case, a library might be 
able to justify a mask requirement as 
reasonable and necessary to maintain 

https://www.osha.gov/SLTC/covid-19/
https://www.osha.gov/SLTC/covid-19/
https://www.eeoc.gov/wysk/what-you-should-know-about-covid-19-and-ada-rehabilitation-act-and-other-eeo-laws
https://www.eeoc.gov/wysk/what-you-should-know-about-covid-19-and-ada-rehabilitation-act-and-other-eeo-laws
https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/2020-05/privacy-principles.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/general-business-faq.html
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the safety of staff and patrons. In some 
jurisdictions, employers who require 
masks must supply the masks for 
their employees. If there is an execu-
tive order or other legal requirement 
that staff and patrons wear masks in a 
particular state or local community, 
review the order carefully to deter-
mine if there is an exception for those 
who have a medical condition that 
precludes wearing a mask and con-
sider alternatives to address safety 
concerns.

4. Can public libraries require 
patrons to leave the build-
ing because they are exhibiting 
COVID-19 symptoms?
Asking a patron to leave based on a 
suspicion that the patron has COVID-
19 may be difficult. Courts have held 
that patrons have a First Amendment 
right to access the library because the 
right to receive information is a corol-
lary to the right to speak. Courts have 
also held that the library has the right 
to establish reasonable rules governing 
library use. Maintaining a safe envi-
ronment for staff and patrons would 
be considered reasonable and neces-
sary. Therefore, it would appear to be 
reasonable and necessary to have pol-
icies in place that allow staff to ask a 
patron to leave if that patron poses a 
risk to the health and safety of staff 
and other patrons. The difficulty will 
lie in enforcement of such a policy. 
Although the CDC has set forth some 
typical symptoms for COVID-19, 
many of those symptoms could just 
as easily be attributable to other con-
ditions. For example, a person that 
is coughing or sneezing could have 
allergies. In considering whether to 
have a policy that permits staff to 
ask a patron to leave based on the 
patron having possible symptoms of 
COVID-19, the library should con-
sult federal, state and local laws, as 
well as CDC guidance on whether to 

permit such a practice. If such a pol-
icy exists, the library should have an 
appeal process that allows the patron 
to appeal the decision of a staff mem-
ber. If such a policy exists, libraries 
must conduct extensive training for 
staff to assure that the policy is carried 
out consistently. If the policy allows a 
staff member to ask a patron to leave 
because the patron exhibits certain 
symptoms, then any patron exhibiting 
such symptoms must be asked to leave. 
There can be no exceptions. Given 
the difficulty in enforcing requests 
to leave based on symptoms, public 
libraries might consider alternative 
methods of limiting exposure of staff 
and other patrons to patrons with pos-
sible symptoms. For example, a public 
library could impose time, place and 
manner restrictions that apply to all 
patrons and limit access to the library 
for a set amount of time, thus allow-
ing staff to ask a patron to leave based 
on objective time limits, rather than 
the subjective judgment of symptoms. 
This would limit the amount of time 
that any one patron is in the library 
and potentially spreading the virus. If 
a policy exists that allows staff to ask 
members to leave and a patron refuses, 
the staff should follow established 
policies and procedures for how to 
respond as they would for violations 
of any patron behavior policy.

5. Can public libraries be required 
to use sign-in logs for access to 
the library that collect person-
ally identifiable information of 
patrons for release to other agen-
cies for contact tracing?
If a public library is required to use 
a sign-in log or otherwise concludes 
that such a log is necessary in the con-
text of their particular library, the 
library must be cautious in how it 
collects such information and how 
that information will be retained, 
used or shared. Public libraries collect 

personally identifiable information 
from patrons in many instances. A 
public library may have an Internet 
sign-up list, a meeting room request 
form or other logs that collect the 
personally identifiable information of 
patrons. In fact, collecting such infor-
mation in the form of a sign-in log 
for library access during the phased 
in reopening might be reasonable 
and necessary if, for example, the 
library has a policy during reopening 
that only allows a limited number of 
patrons into the library for a limited 
amount of time. Tracking who has 
entered the library and whether they 
have departed according to the time 
limitation policy might be neces-
sary to ensure that other patrons have 
access to library resources in a fair and 
reasonable manner, and that the great-
est number of members in the com-
munity can access library resources. 
Alternatively, the library could avoid 
using a sign-on log for this purpose 
if it utilized a procedure where a set 
number of patrons entered the library 
at a certain time and for a set amount 
of time and all had to exit the library 
at the same time. This type of time, 
place and manner procedure would 
eliminate the need to track who has 
entered the library. The library would 
only need to track the number of 
people in the library during a spe-
cific time period. As a best practice, 
libraries should limit the collection 
of personally identifiable information 
in all circumstances unless required 
by law or otherwise necessary to per-
mit the library to carry out the func-
tions of managing library services. If 
a library has a sign-in requirement, 
it must include procedures to main-
tain the privacy and confidentiality 
of that information. For example, the 
information should be gathered in a 
confidential manner and the sign-in 
log should not be displayed publicly 
in a manner that would allow other 



J O U R N A L  O F  I N T E L L E C T U A L  F R E E D O M  A N D  P R I V A C Y  _  S P R I N G / S U M M E R  2 0 2 0 3 8

U P D A T E S  _  N E W S

patrons, members of the public or 
other government agents to see the 
information. The information from 
sign-in logs should be retained only 
for as long as required by law or nec-
essary for the library to manage access 
to library services. If the library is 
required to retain such information, 
the information must be secured in 
a confidential manner. If a request is 
made for such information by another 
government agency or member of 
the public, the library should con-
sult legal counsel immediately. State 
privacy and confidentially laws often 
prohibit libraries from providing per-
sonally identifiable patron information 
to third parties, including to other 
government agencies, without a sub-
poena or court order. Public libraries 
who receive a request for such patron 
information should consult with legal 
counsel before disseminating any 
patron information to third parties, 
including other government agencies.

6. Can a public library termi-
nate an employee that refuses to 
return to work in the physical 
space of the library?
The EEOC provides guidance on 
whether an employer can terminate 
an employee for refusing to return to 
work. This EEOC guidance also pro-
vides important information about 
other employment related issues sur-
rounding COVID-19, including guid-
ance for employers that might be 
required to make reasonable accom-
modations for staff in high risk cate-
gories who are unable to return to the 
physical workplace.

These materials are not a legal opin-
ion nor should they be regarded as 
legal advice. Readers should consult 
their own legal counsel for legal advice 
regarding their particular situation.  

These guidelines were authored by Theresa 
Chmara and approved by the Intellectual 
Freedom Committee on June 8, 2020.

Theresa Chmara is an attorney in 
Washington, DC. She also is the General 
Counsel of the Freedom to Read Foun-
dation. She is the author of Privacy and 
Confidentiality Issues: A Guide for 
Libraries and their Lawyers (ALA 
2009). She has been a First Amend-
ment lawyer for over twenty-five years and 
is a frequent speaker on intellectual free-
dom issues in libraries. She is a contribut-
ing author for the Intellectual Freedom 
Manual published by the Office of Intel-
lectual Freedom of the American Library 
Association.

GUIDELINES ON CONTACT 
TRACING, HEALTH 
CHECKS, AND LIBRARY 
USERS’ PRIVACY
All people, regardless of origin, age, back-
ground, or views, possess a right to pri-
vacy and confidentiality in their library use. 
Libraries should advocate for, educate about, 
and protect people’s privacy, safeguarding all 
library use data, including personally identifi-
able information.

—Article VII Library Bill of Rights

The right to privacy is one of the 
foundations upon which our librar-
ies are built. Privacy is one of the key 
reasons libraries are such a trusted part 
of every community. In a world that 
thrives on surveillance and data min-
ing, libraries provide a safe place for 
users of all ages to seek out informa-
tion free from unreasonable intru-
sion into or surveillance of their use. 
As libraries across the world have 
shut their doors due to the COVID-
19 pandemic, we face the challenge 
of upholding our commitment to not 
monitor, track, or profile an individu-
al’s library use beyond our operational 
needs.

Confronted with a global health 
emergency and civil unrest, now more 
than ever we must ensure that our 
libraries continue to provide uninter-
rupted, safe, and confidential access to 
our services, in accordance with our 
core values and the laws that protect 
the confidentiality of library users’ 
information. 

As libraries begin to reopen, many 
are faced with the possibility that they 
will be required to conduct health 
screenings and contact tracing that 
may potentially impact library users’ 
privacy and right to access library 
services. Libraries that are required 
to perform health screenings prior to 
allowing entrance should avoid col-
lecting and storing any medical data 
and do such screenings in private. The 
Choose Privacy Every Day website 
has guidance for libraries on how to 
do health screenings while maintain-
ing user privacy and confidentiality.

We believe contact tracing has seri-
ous implications for libraries. Civil 
liberties organizations have strong 
concerns about the potential threat 
to individual rights posed by the col-
lection of sensitive data that discloses 
information about individuals’ move-
ments and their social, sexual, reli-
gious, and political associations. There 
is also concern about the potential 
abuse of any collected data for com-
mercial gain, discrimination, and stig-
matization of marginalized groups. 
A public health surveillance program 
implemented in the current situation 
could become permanent, resulting in 
an irrevocable loss of privacy and civil 
liberties.

This moment is an opportunity for 
libraries to step up and reinforce their 
communities’ faith in them as infor-
mation safe havens. Instilling the right 
to privacy into library services is an 
act of empathy and kindness that we 
can provide to all of our users. Librar-
ies seeking more guidance can visit 

https://www.eeoc.gov/wysk/what-you-should-know-about-covid-19-and-ada-rehabilitation-act-and-other-eeo-laws
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https://www.alastore.ala.org/content/privacy-and-confidentiality-issues-guide-libraries-and-their-lawyers-eeditions-e-book
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the Choose Privacy Every Day web-
site’s Protecting Privacy in a Pan-
demic Resource Guide and sign up to 
receive regular updates on privacy- 
related topics.

RESOLUTION 
CONDEMNING POLICE 
VIOLENCE AGAINST 
BIPOC, PROTESTERS, 
AND JOURNALISTS
Whereas the American Library Asso-
ciation (ALA) is deeply saddened by 
the deaths of George Floyd, Breonna  
Taylor, Tony McDade, Ahmaud 
Arbery, and far too many other Peo-
ple of Color who have been killed as a 
result of police brutality and systemic 
racism;

Whereas we are in solidarity with 
the statements of The Black Caucus 
of The American Library Association 
(BCALA) and Asian Pacific American 
Librarians Association (APALA), and 
affirm our earlier statement condemn-
ing violence and racism towards Black 
people, Indigenous people, and all 
People of Color1;

Whereas we recognize “that insti-
tutionalized inequities based on race 
are embedded into our society and are 
reinforced through social institutions” 
(ALA Policy B.3.2 Combating Rac-
ism) and we condemn the systemic 
racism and violence that Black peo-
ple, Indigenous people, and People of 
Color experience on a daily basis in 
our inequitable society;

Whereas the U.S. Press Freedom 
Tracker, produced by the Freedom of 
the Press Foundation, has tracked over 
400 incidents of violence, arrest, and 
destruction of equipment against jour-
nalists covering protests2;

Whereas the First Amendment 
promises freedom of speech, freedom 
of the press, the right to assemble, and 
the right to petition the government, 
all of which are essential freedoms of 

our democracy and vital components 
of intellectual freedom;

Whereas we condemn the vio-
lence that protesters and journalists 
across the country are facing while 
exercising their First Amendment 
rights—the former raise their voices 
to demand justice, and the latter seek 
to document and share history as it is 
being made: both have been subject to 
gratuitous attacks from police;

Whereas ALA has pledged to “[s]
upport anti-racism work within the 
broader society by monitoring, evalu-
ating and advocating for human rights 
and equity legislation, regulations, 
policy and practice” (ALA Policy 
B.3.3 Combating Prejudice, Stereo-
typing, and Discrimination); and

Whereas the “The Universal Right 
to Free Expression: An Interpretation 
of the Library Bill of Rights” states that 
ALA “opposes any use of governmen-
tal prerogative that leads to intimida-
tion of individuals that prevents them 
from exercising their rights to hold 
opinions without interference, and 
to seek, receive, and impart informa-
tion and ideas. We urge libraries and 
librarians everywhere to resist such 
abuse of governmental power, and to 
support those against whom such gov-
ernmental power has been employed”; 
now, therefore, be it

Resolved, that the American Library 
Association (ALA), on behalf of its 
members:

1. calls upon its members to sup-
port initiatives to end police vio-
lence against Black people, to 
combat the systemic racism that 
infects our society, and to speak 
out against all attempts to restrict 
First Amendment rights.

2. calls upon federal, state, and local 
governments to uphold, preserve, 
and respect the constitutional 
rights of protestors, of journal-
ists, and of all people who want 

to make their voices heard and to 
share their words and ideas with 
the rest of the world and future 
generations.

3. directs ALA staff to expedi-
tiously publish and distribute this 
resolution to all ALA members 
through appropriate channels of 
communication.

1 “Statement Condemning Increased Vio-
lence and Racism Towards Black Americans 
and People of Color,” The Black Caucus 
of The American Library Association, May 
28, 2020; “APALA stands with BCALA and 
Black Lives Matter,” Asian Pacific Amer-
ican Librarians Association, June 1, 2020; 
“ALA Executive Board stands with BCALA 
in condemning violence and racism towards 
Black people and all People of Color,” 
American Library Association, June 1, 2020. 
2 U.S. Press Freedom Tracker (retrieved on 
June 11, 2020)

VIDEO SURVEILLANCE IN 
THE LIBRARY GUIDELINES
Video surveillance in the library can 
take many forms. It can include insti-
tutional surveillance for security pur-
poses, individuals using their own 
devices to film the library building 
or library users, or individuals film-
ing library workers. Libraries should 
develop policies that clearly address 
all forms of video surveillance that 
may occur in their spaces, make those 
policies publicly available, and give 
notice to both staff and the public 
when those policies are adopted or 
amended. Because there is no one-
size-fits-all policy for video surveil-
lance in libraries, libraries should 
develop policies in consultation 
with legal counsel that address each 
library’s unique circumstances.

Video surveillance is only one 
type of surveillance that may occur 
in libraries. For guidance on pro-
tecting users’ privacy and defend-
ing against government and corpo-
rate surveillance, see “Privacy: An 
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Interpretation of the Library Bill of 
Rights,” the “Privacy and Confiden-
tiality Q&A,” library privacy guide-
lines and checklists, and the “Visits 
and Requests from Law Enforcement 
Concerning Library Records and User 
Information.”

Below are some guidelines for 
developing policies addressing differ-
ent forms of video surveillance.

Security Cameras
The decision to conduct surveillance 
for security purposes, including the 
use of security cameras, should care-
fully weigh the safety and security 
benefits derived from surveillance 
with the library’s duty to protect 
users’ rights to privacy and confi-
dentiality as outlined in applicable 
state laws and in Article VII of the 
Library Bill of Rights. Achieving a bal-
ance between user rights and the need 
for security is especially important 
as surveillance technology increases 
in sophistication and is capable of 
recording information about users’ 
library use that has historically been 
carefully protected from disclosure. 
If libraries decide that video surveil-
lance is necessary, they should develop 
policies that clearly define the scope 
and purpose of surveillance and which 
include strong protections of library 
users’ privacy and confidentiality.

The “Privacy and Confidentiality 
Q&A” states:

[Video surveillance] policies should 
state the cameras are to be used only 
for the narrow purpose of enhancing 
the physical security of the library, 
its property, staff, and users. Policies 
should include: protocols for post-
ing signs and giving notice about the 
presence of surveillance equipment, 
storage of data and/or media in a 
secure location, and routine destruc-
tion of data as soon as permitted by 
law.1

Policies should inform users 
whether or not security camera foot-
age is being monitored in real time, 
and if that footage is retained by the 
library. The policy should also out-
line who has access to view live or 
recorded security camera footage. 
Access should be limited to the min-
imum necessary for security pur-
poses. Video recordings should only 
be shared when necessary to pro-
tect the interests of the library and its 
staff and when permitted by the state 
library confidentiality statute. If the 
library’s security cameras are part of 
a larger surveillance system (as is the 
case in many school libraries), policies 
should be developed in conjunction 
with the larger system to allow maxi-
mum autonomy for the library to pro-
tect users’ privacy and confidentiality 
to the fullest extent possible. Policies 
should also be regularly reviewed as 
surveillance technology advances and 
the legal environment shifts, espe-
cially with regard to issues like facial 
recognition.

Users Filming in the 
Library
The activities of users filming in the 
library should be addressed by policies 
concerning behavior or media rela-
tions. These policies should carefully 
balance protection of users’ privacy 
with users’ First Amendment right to 
access the library, privacy concerns, 
safety concerns, disruptions, and 
potential harassment of users and staff. 
This balance will look different in 
each library; for example, some librar-
ies housed in historic buildings may 
allow users to film the space but not 
anyone in it, while other libraries may 
choose not to allow filming in their 
space at all.

Regardless of the specifics of each 
situation, policies regarding filming in 
the library should be directly tied to 
the library’s mission statement, be as 

specific as possible, and be consistently 
enforced. Any restrictions should be 
content-neutral; however, libraries 
can enforce time, place, and manner 
restrictions on filming.

If filming is allowed, behavior 
and other policies should be carefully 
crafted to protect users from intim-
idation and harassment, as well as to 
ensure that any evidence of individ-
uals’ library use is kept confidential, 
similar to the confidentiality of cir-
culation records. Library users should 
not expect to be free from observa-
tion, except in those spaces within 
libraries where users have an expec-
tation of privacy, such as bathrooms, 
study rooms, or offices, and those 
spaces should be clearly marked as pri-
vate spaces.

Users Filming Library 
Workers
Policies concerning users filming in 
the library should also address the 
issue of users filming library workers. 
In their capacity as employees, library 
workers do not have the same pri-
vacy rights as library users, and courts 
have upheld the right to record pub-
lic employees carrying out their duties 
in public spaces.2 However, filming 
in the library should not monopolize 
library workers’ time or interfere with 
the performance of their duties. Film-
ing that interferes with or harasses 
workers should be addressed by the 
library’s behavior policies. Addition-
ally, private spaces reserved for use by 
the staff should be clearly identified by 
signage that identifies those places as 
private, staff-only spaces and that bars 
entry by the public.

Public libraries may be the tar-
gets of “First Amendment audits,” 
in which individuals claim a right as 
taxpayers to film in any space acces-
sible to the public, and they test that 
right by going into public spaces and 
recording videos with the goal of 

http://www.ala.org/advocacy/intfreedom/librarybill/interpretations/privacy
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documenting First Amendment vio-
lations that can later be used in legal 
claims against the target. Best practice 
for dealing with these “auditors” is to 
not engage with them and allow them 
to film as long as they comply with 
all library policies, including but not 
limited to those regarding behavior, 
media, and staff harassment.3

Library Worker Training
Library workers should be trained on 
all policies and procedures related to 
video surveillance in the library. They 
should feel confident in their knowl-
edge and comfortable enforcing the 
policies to ensure that policies are 
enforced consistently. Library workers 
should also be trained on professional 
ethics and issues of equity, diversity, 
and inclusion to appropriately guide 
the development and enforcement of 
policies.

Public Records
Any documents or information, 
including video surveillance foot-
age, created or filed by a government 
agency or entity may be considered 
a public record. By law, all public 
records should be made available upon 
request; however, under some state 
laws, records concerning an individu-
al’s use of the library are confidential 
and exempt from public records law. 
Libraries have a responsibility to pro-
tect user privacy and should, there-
fore, develop policies with legal coun-
sel that adhere to state and local law to 
ensure that individual privacy rights 
are upheld when recording and retain-
ing library video surveillance footage. 
Because some state library confidenti-
ality laws prohibit libraries from dis-
closing any information that identifies 
a person as having used a library or 
a library service, libraries should be 
cautious about releasing tapes of video 
surveillance without a court order or 
subpoena. Since video surveillance 

footage may identify library users and 
their usage of library resources and 
services, video recordings should be 
routinely purged or destroyed as soon 
as permitted by law.

Law Enforcement
Libraries should not share a library 
user’s records and information with 
law enforcement except with the per-
mission of the user, in response to a 
subpoena or court order, or in accor-
dance with state library confidential-
ity law. Records of video surveillance 
in the library are protected under the 
same considerations of privacy and 
confidentiality as all other library 
records, and the same rules and guide-
lines for access apply. Libraries should 
consult with legal counsel about appli-
cable laws governing the retention and 
release of video surveillance records. 
For more information, see “Visits 
an Requests from Law Enforcement 
Concerning Library Records and User 
Informaiton.”4

1 “Privacy and Confidentiality Q&A,” 
Intellectual Freedom Committee’s Privacy 
Subcommittee, last revised July 29, 2019.
2 “Recording Police Officers and Public 
Officials,” Digital Media Law Project.
3 Deborah Caldwell-Stone, “Auditing the 
First Amendment at Your Public Library,” 
Intellectual Freedom Blog, October 2, 2019.
4 “Issue at a Glance: Visits and Requests 
from Law Enforcement Concerning Library 
Records and User Information,” in Intellec-
tual Freedom Manual, 9th ed. (Chicago: ALA 
Editions, 2015).

COMMITTEE ON 
PROFESSIONAL ETHICS
EDITOR’S NOTE: This report was 
submitted by Andrew Harant, chair of the 
American Library Association’s Committee 
on Professional Ethics, to ALA Council at 
the American Library Association’s online 
event, ALA Virtual.

As chair of the Committee on Pro-
fessional Ethics (COPE), I am pleased 
to report on the committee’s activities 

since the 2020 Midwinter Meeting in 
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

Charge
The council Committee on Profes-
sional Ethics shall augment the Code of 
Ethics (ala.org/tools/ethics) by explan-
atory interpretations and additional 
statements, prepared by this com-
mittee or elicited from other units of 
ALA. When units of the association 
develop statements dealing with eth-
ical issues, a copy will be sent to the 
committee on professional ethics for 
review so that it may be compared 
to the existing ALA Code of Ethics in 
order to determine whether or not 
conflicts occur.

Forward Together 
Response
Members of the Committee on Pro-
fessional Ethics, the Intellectual Free-
dom Committee, and the Intellectual 
Freedom Round Table have expressed 
concern about the lack of a standing 
committee to address issues and topics 
of importance addressing professional 
ethics, intellectual freedom, and pri-
vacy in the Forward Together recom-
mendations. Many expressed a belief 
that the decision suggests that pro-
fessional values are no longer viewed 
as a core value or core function of 
the association or the library profes-
sion. COPE Chair Andy Harant and 
IFC Chair Julia Warga have written a 
letter to ALA’s Executive Board and 
Committee on Organizations outlin-
ing their concerns and suggesting a 
solution for future appointees of For-
ward Together to consider. The letter, 
which outlines these concerns and the 
need for a Professional Values Stand-
ing Committee, is attached to this 
report as an information item. It was 
approved by both COPE and IFC.

[See page 34.]
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Programs
The Committee on Professional Eth-
ics presented a program for the 2020 
PLA Conference in Nashville titled 
“What Would You Do? Ethical Issues 
in Public Libraries.” Through scenar-
ios involving patron behavior, contro-
versial programming, and diversity in 
collection development, panelists Sara 
Dallas and Maria McCauley led the 
audience in discussing ethical issues 
and applying the Code of Ethics to 
real-life situations. COPE is working 
with United for Libraries to recre-
ate this program virtually to provide 
access to more library workers and 
broaden the awareness of professional 
ethics.

Due to the change and limitations 
in programming for ALA’s Virtual 
Event on June 24-26, 2020, COPE’s 
co-sponsored program with the 
Intellectual Freedom Committee on 
“Practical Applications of the Inter-
pretations of the ALA Library Bill of 
Rights” will be postponed and possi-
bly offered virtually. COPE and the 
Intellectual Freedom Round Table 
will be presenting a recorded con-
versation on Wednesday, June 24, 
2020 titled “Intellectual Freedom, 
Hate Speech, the First Amendment, 
and You.” This conversation fea-
tures Nadine Strossen, author of the 
book Hate: Why We Should Resist it 
with Free Speech, Not Censorship. IFRT 
will facilitate a live Q&A after the 
recording.

Writing
To raise awareness of ethical issues and 
to highlight COPE resources, mem-
bers, liaisons, and associates of the 
Committee on Professional Ethics are 
contributing to the Intellectual Free-
dom Blog.

	● “Green-Dots Mean Go, Part Two: 
An Interview with Kate Klise, 
Author of Don’t Check Out This 

Book!” by Brian Wilson, ALSC 
Liaison

	● “Assisting Customers with Digital 
Alteration: An Ethical Conun-
drum” by Andy Harant, COPE 
Chair

Professional Ethics 
Liaisons
Stephen Matthews served as COPE’s 
liaison to the ALA Intellectual Free-
dom Committee. He has actively 
raised ethical issues and concerns in 
email conversations, in comments on 
documents, and in virtual and in-per-
son IFC meetings.

The opening line of the Code of 
Ethics of the American Library Associa-
tion states, “As members of the Amer-
ican Library Association, we recog-
nize the importance of codifying and 
making known to the profession and 
to the general public the ethical prin-
ciples that guide the work of librar-
ians, other professionals providing 
information services, library trustees 
and library staffs.” To this end, COPE 
relies on the time and energy devoted 
by liaisons of divisions, round tables, 
and affiliates. Thank you to Nancy 
Bolt (ASGCLA Liaison); Gina Sey-
mour (YALSA Liaison); Elizabeth 
Shoemaker (ALCTS Liaison); Jill 
Sodt (ACRL Liaison); Brian Wilson 
(ALSC Liaison); Carrie Willson (PLA 
Liaison); and Eboni Henry (ALA 
Executive Board Liaison).

COPE is seeking additional liaisons 
to assist in crafting resources, develop-
ing and presenting programs, provid-
ing feedback on documents and pro-
fessional ethics concerns, and sharing 
updates from their particular group. 
Please see the COPE roster to view 
the list of representatives (ala.org 
/groups/committees/ala/ala-pro 
fethic). Those interested can contact 
COPE Staff Liaison Kristin Pekoll at 
kpekoll@ala.org.

Thank You and Welcome
It is with sadness that I say good-bye 
to ALA’s Committee on Professional 
Ethics. My term as chair has come to 
an end and it follows four years serv-
ing as a member of this important and 
necessary committee. I’m proud of our 
skit programs at ALA and PLA con-
ferences, our work to update the Code 
of Ethics Q&A’s and interpretation, 
our joint efforts with ALA’s Intellec-
tual Freedom Committee to create 
ALA’s Intellectual Freedom Educa-
tion and Advocacy policy statement 
and to advocate for professional values 
to remain a core focus within ALA, 
and of personally learning so much 
and meeting wonderful people. I want 
to express my gratitude to the other 
members who are finishing their terms 
on the committee: Miranda Ben-
nett, Sonja Eyler, Hilda Weisburg, and 
committee associate Rachel Turner. 
I would also like to express my grat-
itude to OIF Staff Liaisons Kristin 
Pekoll and Deborah Caldwell-Stone 
for their invaluable help and guidance 
to me and to ALA President Wanda 
K. Brown and the Executive Board for 
their confidence in the committee and 
allowing them to serve ALA.

I look forward to what the incom-
ing members of the committee will 
do. Please join me in welcoming Nati-
sha Harper, Nancy Kirkpatrick, Rory 
Patterson, Catherine Smith, and com-
mittee associate Dr. Sheri Edwards.

Respectfully Submitted,
ALA Committee on Professional 
Ethics
Andrew Harant (Chair)
Miranda Bennett
Sonja Eyler 
Sarah Houghton
Alexia Hudson-Ward 
Stephen Matthews 
Hilda Weisburg
Ellen Spring (Committee Associate)
Rachel Turner (Committee Associate)
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